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ARRL Board of Directors

Report of the Chief Executive Officer

To the Board of Directors:

Welcome to the ARRL’s Second Century! We officially entered that era on May 18 and marked the date with a nice birthday party in Dayton although the real celebration is yet to come, in Hartford just before this Board meeting. But before we talk about that let’s review what has been an outstanding first half of our Centennial Year. While Harold Kramer’s report will go into more detail here are a few highlights:
· As of June 30 the ARRL has 164,390 members. This is an increase of 1.9% since a year ago and 1.34% since the first of this year.
· FCC licensing activity is up significantly. In the first six months of 2014 the FCC issued 19,753 new amateur licenses, a 26% increase over the same period a year ago! By the same yardstick, upgrading activity is up by 17%. Despite this surge in licensing there is no backlog in processing; exams given in Friedrichshafen, Germany on June 28 resulted in licenses issued on July 1.
· FCC license totals are at their highest ever. According to Joe Speroni, AH0A, who keeps the most reliable FCC licensing stats I know of, as of June 30 the figure was 725,216, up 1.7% from a year earlier and 1.1% for the first half of 2014.

· Demand for W1AW/x QSOs continues to exceed our most optimistic expectations, as members and other amateurs clamor to participate in this once-in-a-lifetime opportunity to log W1AW from all 50 states and more.
· W1ØØAW is very popular whenever it appears on the bands, either from Newington or from a Regional Centennial Convention (and will be the ARRL HQ station call sign used during the IARU HF World Championship on July 12-13).
· Along with W1AW/x and W1ØØAW, the Centennial QSO Party is generating a lot of on-the-air activity. It’s nice to hear friendly exchanges, especially when the contributions of volunteers to the ongoing work of the ARRL are being acknowledged, in addition to the inevitable pileups. We’re hearing from and about longtime inactive hams who have dusted off their rigs specifically to join the fun. Even the sunspots are cooperating to some extent.
Advocacy

H.R.4969

After a lengthy and somewhat frustrating search for an original minority cosponsor of our “Amateur Radio Parity” bill who was acceptable to the sponsor, Rep. Kinzinger of Illinois, we were able to find one in our back yard: my own Congressman (and that of Tom Frenaye and several staff members), Joe Courtney of the 2nd District of Connecticut. Tom and I know him quite well. Tom may have his own anecdotes but I will share one of mine. Joe and I were on the same flight from Hartford to Washington on May 28. When he spotted me he said, “Hi Dave. Is Linda back yet?” From his district staff Joe knew that Linda had gone on an election observation mission to Ukraine (she actually returned home the next day). But other than having mentioned the bill to Joe back in February I do not claim credit for persuading him to be the original cosponsor; that belongs to The Keelen Group and Chris Imlay, working through his DC staff. I have been told by his scheduler that Rep. Courtney plans to visit our Centennial National Convention on Saturday morning and I am awaiting more details.
Now that H.R.4969 is a reality the task before us is to get as many cosponsors as possible. We were only constrained in identifying the original cosponsor; now we’re free to find cosponsors anywhere we can. Director Lisenco already has launched email blasts targeted to members in the Congressional districts in the Hudson Division. Dan Henderson is readying a legislative newsletter. The September QST editorial will be devoted to the quest for cosponsors and we’re planning a video appeal by President Craigie to be included in the digital edition. There will be more to say and do in the coming weeks.
RM-11708

I am mystified by the small but persistent furor that has been stirred up as a result of the misinformation that a few people insist on circulating about RM-11708. Let’s be clear: The petition that the Board authorized last July simply proposes to replace an obsolete regulatory limit that is no longer effective with one that is more appropriate and provides better protection to other spectrum users for the future. That’s all. The lack of understanding of the existing rules in some quarters is both surprising and troubling.
As explained in the September 2013 QST editorial, HF data emissions currently are limited by FCC Part 97 rules only by symbol rate and not by bandwidth. When symbol rate was adopted as a regulatory limit about 35 years ago it was a surrogate for bandwidth because of the technology in use at the time, i.e. Bell 103 and 202 modems. As technology advanced, newer HF data modes using symbol rates of less than 300 bauds were introduced that use bandwidths of up to about 2.4 kHz, Pactor III (introduced in 2001) being the most frequently cited example.

Until now the development of HF data modes for Amateur Radio use has been tailored to the bandwidth of an SSB transceiver. With the introduction and rapid popularization of software defined radios there is no longer such a hardware limit. The ARRL petition to replace the symbol rate limit with a bandwidth limit is designed to restrict HF data modes to the bandwidth that is already in use while encouraging more efficient use of that bandwidth. The existing rules prohibit data modes such as Pactor 4, which uses no more bandwidth but by using a higher symbol rate can be about twice as efficient as Pactor III – in other words, cutting the transmission time for a given amount of data in half without increasing the bandwidth of the emission.
As developers inevitably seek higher data rates it doesn’t take much of a crystal ball to see what will happen if the rules aren’t changed: wider bandwidths will be employed, and all the more quickly if higher symbol rates are not permitted within the existing bandwidth.
While there is no reason that the small changes proposed in RM-11708 should trigger it – data modes with bandwidths of 2.4 kHz have been in use on HF for more than a decade – there are concerns about the possible proliferation of data modes using bandwidths greater than 500 Hz into the lower parts of the RTTY/data subbands (Part 97 permits CW essentially everywhere). About a decade ago an earlier ARRL petition, RM-11306, aimed to head that off by establishing band segments limited by rule to 200 and 500 Hz but even after a couple of years of consensus-building it proved to be too controversial. The tool the amateur community has available to address the separation of various modes and operating activities is band planning, which works pretty well except perhaps during periods of unusually high activity. Your Ad Hoc HF Band Planning Committee has reviewed hundreds of comments and is reporting separately on its progress.
At this point it’s anyone’s guess what the FCC will do with the petition. After it was given an RM-number last November there was a 30-day period for comments and an additional 15-day period for reply comments. Comments continue to flow in but the Commission is not required to consider late comments (nor is it obliged to ignore them). The Commission may issue a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking based on the petition but is under no obligation to do so; the petition may be dismissed (or left in limbo indefinitely) or the Commission may propose something different. In any case, if an NPRM is issued there will be a further opportunity for public comment.

Other Rulemakings
We still await FCC action on the two bands below the AM broadcast band that were added to the international Table of Frequency Allocations in 2007 and 2012.  While there may be only limited interest in operating in this challenging environment it is becoming increasingly difficult to explain why our colleagues in other countries can use these bands while amateurs in this country are forced to apply for experimental licenses. Chris Imlay’s report has additional information and comments on this and other pending rulemakings.
On a cheerier note, in the August QST editorial it was nice to be able to credit the FCC with good decisions in WT Docket No. 12-283. Not only did we get our requested TDMA change, the Commission reached sound conclusions on the licensing and examination issues. The rules changes take effect on July 21, the first day of our Board meeting, which also happens to be the 30th anniversary of the signing of the Memorandum of Agreement between the FCC and the ARRL that established the ARRL VEC.
Energized by Friedrichshafen
Second only to the Dayton Hamvention is the Deutscher Amateur Radio Club’s “Ham Radio” exhibition in Friedrichshafen, Germany. I try to attend every two or three years and this was one of the years to go. On the way I stopped in Norwich, England to give a club talk at the Norfolk Amateur Radio Club, which is on YouTube at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=eD7zj3h5IAw. That invitation was offered at the RSGB Centenary Dinner last July, and being a native of Norwich, Connecticut I could hardly pass up the opportunity.
What made Friedrichshafen special for me this year was the emphasis that DARC placed on youth. The keynote address at the opening ceremony was very ably delivered by 13-year-old Kay (pronounced Kai) Malfeld, DO7KAY, who spoke very persuasively and entertainingly about what is attractive to young people about Amateur Radio and what we do that drives them away. With my high school German and Kay’s PowerPoints I was able to follow his presentation well enough to get the gist, and afterwards he promised me an English translation. I spent most of Sunday morning talking with Kay and with teenaged amateurs in the booth of the Austrian society, ÖVSV. Its President, Michael Zwingl, OE3MZC, had invited the young people to assemble a display of what they were interested in and they put together what seemed to me to be the best national exhibit at the show.
I’m encouraged by the emphasis that these two national societies and others are placing on addressing the issue of bringing younger people into our midst and how they are going about it – by asking the young people themselves. This is an essential element for our own strategic planning, which should commence as soon as possible after we recover from the rigors of the Centennial.
WRTC

From July 9 to 14 I will be on vacation and devoting my energies to serving as Chief Judge for the 2014 World Radiosport Team Championship in Massachusetts. This is my 5th straight WRTC as a judge, a string that began in Slovenia in 2000. While WRTC is not an ARRL undertaking there are other ARRL staff and volunteers who are serving in various capacities, including Tom Frenaye, K1KI (WRTC Secretary and responsible for station locations and site teams); Dick Norton, N6AA (one of the other four judges); and Bob Vallio, W6RGG (referee). Four years in the planning, this year’s WRTC was timed to coincide with our Centennial celebration and to provide an opportunity to combine reasons to visit New England. There are 59 two-person teams competing, including the first YL team to have earned a place strictly on merit; 59 referees; and literally hundreds of volunteers in supporting roles.
Farewells

At the end of the month Mary Hobart, K1MMH will bring her 13-year career with the ARRL to a close. Mary was hired as the ARRL’s first Chief Development Officer and brought a wealth of experience and a winning personality to the monumental task of introducing philanthropy into the culture of the ARRL and Amateur Radio. She will leave behind an organization with much greater financial reserves and many more legacy commitments than when she arrived.
Until recently there were two members of the staff who had been here longer than yours truly. That changed on May 23 when Linda Kleinschmidt retired from the mailroom. The remaining holdout is Penny Harts, N1NAG, whose call sign demonstrates that the FCC computer has a sense of humor. Penny will retire at the end of the month although she promises to be available part-time as the need arises. Many members will miss Penny, none more than I.
Thanks
This meeting will not afford as much opportunity for Board members to visit ARRL Headquarters as usual because the committee meetings will be held at the hotel. I hope you’re able to come out to the donor reception on Thursday evening or at some other time because the office building, W1AW, and grounds have never looked better.  For that I am grateful to our incredible staff, who have turned our workaday environment into a real showpiece for the Centennial celebration while organizing a never-to-be-forgotten convention and carrying on our regular service to our members and to all of Amateur Radio. 
Finally, thanks to all of you for your support and for the sacrifices you make as volunteers to keep the ARRL healthy.
Sincere 73,

David Sumner, K1ZZ

Chief Executive Officer

Newington, CT – July 7, 2014
